
Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 1 Tel: 01303 863737

THE LYMINGE
NEWSLETTER
For the communities of LYMINGE, ETCHINGHILL, RHODES MINNIS and POSTLING

January 2025
Produced by

THE LYMINGE ASSOCIATION
www.lyminge.org.uk

From The Lyminge Association

includes Lion Dance & and Fireworks
£39 per person

Special 5 course meal

To book your table please pop in or phone  01303 863 288 or 07539 200 804

14th Feb. Valentine’s Day Special

CChhiinneessee  NNeeww  YYeeaarr

and on

Tues.  28th   &   Weds.  29th  January 
Chinese New Year Celebration 

£28 per person
Fireworks 

around 9pm

CChhiinneessee  NNeeww  YYeeaarr

Come and Celebrate 2025 with us
Year of the Snake

05-11-2024

.....to all our readers and 
contributors 

from 
The Lyminge Association

Image by Leonard Witucke from Pixabay
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Margaret Saunders’ Meanderings
November has drifted into December, and with a cold snap behind us and a run of wet days forecast for 
the foreseeable future, I take the opportunity of a walk on a day that promises some sunshine and no rain.  
Deciding on a circular walk, I set off along Woodland Road from the Brady Road crossroads.  The drainage 
pond at the junction with Skeete Road has begun to fill and fallen leaves on the road make it squidgy 
underfoot.  Hedgerows and countryside lack significant colour at this time of year so I Iook for the more 
muted colours as I walk between the hedgerows that border the road.  

Cherry red dogwood twigs push up straight and tall amongst red wayfarer and 
bramble, yellow maple and bronze beech leaves.  Hazel catkins provide a soft green;  
ivy a darker green.  Hart’s tongue fern sprouts from the bank, its glossy green fronds 
resembling a deer’s tongue, hence its name.  It is an ancient-woodland-indicator 
plant and can also be an indication of ecological continuity.  Spores are stored on 
the underside of the leaves in short horizontal stripes leading out from either side 
of the midrib.  I keep to the right hand side of the road where the hedge grows up 
the steep bank as it is here that I can catch some Winter sun, which still has warmth 
even though it is only three weeks away from the shortest day.  Gaps in the hedge to 
my left give a view of undulating land up the Skeete Valley – Storm Bert has stripped 
the trees of their leaves paring them back to their bare bones which stand out on 
horizons and afford a clearer view of the landscape.  Some fields have been ploughed 
and others planted with wheat, their green shoots lined up in even rows.
An oak tree, with its huge expanse of branches, makes a canopy across the road, the 

few remaining leaves jiggling and rustling in the breeze.  Leafless trees let in more light so in some ways this 
walk is lighter in Winter than Summer.  Pheasants scuttle about amongst the trees behind mesh fencing, 

alarmed at my presence, warning each other with their loud croaking call.  Trapped 
the lane-side of the fence is a hen pheasant, which cowers motionless, hoping the 
danger will pass.  
At the top of Woodland Road I take Green Lane to the right.  Both these roads 
are descriptively named, although woodland has been cleared along much of 
Woodland Road making it more of a ‘green’ lane and paradoxically Green Lane 
has more woodland cover to either side.  Nature has adorned my route sparingly:  
ivy clad fence posts, the bright berries of holly, black briony and rosehips, filigree 
bronze bracken and the Autumnal shades of the last remaining leaves, all with a rich 
backdrop of green tones from moss, ivy, lichen, holly and evergreens.  An apron of tan 
coloured fungi wraps itself around the base of a dead tree whose trunk is completely 
covered in ivy, even extending out along some 
of its branches.  Amongst the thicker twigs of 

a tree, an untidy nest has managed to survive the strong winds, maybe 
good enough for a remake next Spring.  To my right are chestnut 
trees, coppiced years ago, regrown and in one cluster I counted twelve 
substantial tree trunks thrusting skywards.  Around them lay stumps, 
rotting into interesting shapes that would grace any stumpery.  A female 
pheasant moves amongst a carpet of beech leaves, its mottled black and 
pale brown plumage providing perfect camouflage.  Pheasant cries echo 
around and through this stretch of woodland against a background of 
shots being fired at their cousins in the distance.  A sudden gust of wind 
causes large droplets of water to fall noisily from the overhanging trees.  Lying across the woodland floor is a 
fallen beech tree from a previous year, its roots cleanly severed from the soil and its smooth trunk lifeless for 
all appearances, but nature will be busy at work on this new food source and home.

Woodland peters out and is replaced by open grassland.  Here and there an 
acorn has grown into an oak tree against the fence, and then subsequently cut 
back by hedge trimming.  Many of the leaves remain in place and quiver in the 
freshening breeze.  Stopping to look more closely at the leaves, which vary in 
size from quite small to very large, I see a few clusters of oak galls, their smooth 
brown surface blending with the surrounding leaves.
Dwellings begin to appear and the hedgerows disappear.  Fifteen to twenty noisy 
mallards take fright, splashing into their pond as I pass, creating ‘v’ shaped wakes across 
the surface.  I eventually turn right at the crossroads and walk along Longage Hill until 
I reach the gate leading to the narrow fenced footpath which runs parallel to the road.  
I slip and slide on the uneven muddy surface until I am safely through the gate at the 
other end.  Pig grunts and the clucking of fowl accompany me along the footpath as I 
head across to skirt Sibton Park and then back up to Brady Road.   A chill westerly wind 
whips down the hills from Skeete and I am now looking forward to reaching home after 
a good two hour’s walk.
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Monthly Events

Weekly Events

One-Off Events

Diary  of  Forthcoming  Events

1 In term time only   2 Except Jan and Feb    3 Except Jan, Feb, and trip in Aug  4 Except Aug and Dec  5 Not held in August  ** Every three months

This page is printed to give readers and organisers the opportunity of planning events without clashing with existing ones, which are already in 
the ‘diary’. It is not intended as a means of advertising and we take no responsibility for errors or omissions. Acceptance is at the discretion of the 
editor. Please send your updates by email to pbarnes20@icloud.com.plus.com or via methods outlined on Page 4. 
Location and name codes below:

AUKL Age UK Lyminge; C&H: Coach & Horses; EVH: Etchinghill Village Hall; ELVH: Elham Village Hall, ERA: Etchinghill Residents’ Association; ES: Elham  
Square, EVLT: Elham Valley Line Trust, JF: Jubilee Field; LB: Laing Bennett; LBC: Bowls Club; LL: Library; LMC: Lyminge Methodist Church;  LPC: Lyminge Parish 
Church; LPS: Lyminge Primary School; LVH: Lyminge Village Hall; LW: Lord Whisky; NP: Nailbourne Court; PC: Postling Church; PH: Lord Whisky, Park House;                  
PVH: Postling Village Hall; RVH: Rhodes Minnis Village Hall; RMC: Rhodes Minnis Church;  RMCS: Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary; RR: Rigden Room; SMVH: 
Stelling Minnis Village Hall, SNL: See Newsletter for info;  SP: Sibton Park; SPCC: Sibton Park Cricket Club; TC: Tayne Centre; TF: Tayne Field; WF: Well Field
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Postling Church Services
	 5th  January 	No service in Postling
	 12th January 	8.30am Morning Service
	 19th January 	8.30am Holy Communion
	 26th January	 No service in Postling

Lyminge Newsletter
Terms & Conditions: Copy deadline for next edition - 18 January 2025
Please email your copy to the editor (pbarnes20@icloud.com). Your payment must be received before 
your article or advert can appear in the Newsletter. Invoices will be issued and should be paid ASAP 
either by BACs, cheque, credit card or cash (details on invoice). Business adverts cost from £9.50 per 
month or £95.00 per year. Personal and charity adverts and articles from £3 per month, or £30.00 per 
year. The annual rate offers 12 entries for the price of 10. Please make cheques payable to ‘The Lyminge 
Association’. If you do not have email, a typed paper-copy may be left with the payment at the Library. 
The Newsletter is printed by Canterbury Print & Mail.
Lyminge Association accepts no liability for the accuracy of the advertisements or subsequent actions arising in 
conjunction with advertisers in the newsletter.
Further details from Peter Barnes (editor) on 01303 863737 or pbarnes20@icloud.com

Valley Methodist Church
A warm welcome awaits you at our services followed by a 
time of refreshment and fellowship in our Lyminge Church 
or at our small and beautiful Chapel at Rhodes Minnis.

LYMINGE
	 5th January	 11am Rev. Gordon Newton (Holy 
					                Communion)
	 12th January	 10.15am Valley Covenant Service at 
	 	 Rhodes Minnis	  
	 19th January	 10am United Service at the Parish 
	 	 	 	 	 	      Church
	 26th January	 11am Mr Richard Blackwell – United 	
		  worship with our friends from the Parish 
		  Church
	  2nd February	 11am Rev. Gill Songer

  RHODES MINNIS            
	 5th January	 9.30am  Rev Peter Cornish
	 12th January	 10.15am Valley Covenant Service with 
		  Rev. Gill Songer
	 19th January	 9.30am  Rev Malcolm Peach
	 26th January	 9.30am  Local arrangement
	 2nd February	 9.30am  Rev. Gill Songer 

St Mary and St Ethelburga
Parish Church, Lyminge                 

5th January 
	 Lyminge	 10am   WOW Service
	 Paddlesworth	 6pm   Evensong (BCP)
12th January 
	 Lyminge	 8am Holy Communion (BCP)
		  6pm  Choral Evensong
19th January
	 Lyminge	 10am    Holy Communion (Joint Service 
		  with Methodist Church – Week of Christian 
		  Unity) 
	 Paddlesworth	 6pm   Evensong (BCP)     
 26th January
	 Paddlesworth	 8am   Holy Communion
	 Lyminge	 11am Joint Service for Christian Unity at 
		  Methodist Church
     
If more information is required please contact the Church Wardens, 
Derek Smith 01303 862508 or Mike Chinneck 01303 863911   

Rector’s Message 
At the beginning of this New Year I want to encourage us to be hopeful people. Hope is not the 
escape from reality or wishful thinking. Hope sees what is, in all its complexity and difficulty, and  
more of what this reality can be.
Hope sees – in the language of the prophets – that the metal used to make swords is better used 
to make ploughshares. [Isaiah 2.1-5].  There is a better way to live than tearing one another apart.
Hope sees possibilities, where others see dead ends.  How we see will affect how we act.  This 
coming year let us grow to be a people who wholeheartedly trust God, unafraid of earthly perils 
so that future generations would be blessed. Rev’d Carol Bates
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District Councillors’ Update - January 2025
Age UK Hythe Lyminge & Ashford – I was as surprised as most people to learn of the closure of 
the Lyminge Centre.  I have been in contact with Cleo Smith, the Chief Executive who advises that 
the Centre has not been able to cover its costs for some time and that with the reduction in KCC 
funding, the minimum wage and the proposed increased National Insurance Costs that running 
Lyminge is no longer sustainable.  I understand that negotiations have also taken place with the 
District Council who own the building and that while the rent increase could possibly be postponed, this would not materially change the 
situation.  Cleo tells me that the Dementia unit will go to Hythe and that transport will be available to take those in most need to Hythe.  
Many residents have told me that they will very much miss the café and shop and I hope further consideration will be given to this situation.
Princes Parade Hythe – a short initial survey has just been published seeking views on the future use of this site, the survey is open 
until 5 pm on 16 February.  The land had been earmarked for a swimming pool, leisure facilities and 150 houses, but this was rejected 
after the May 2023 district council elections.  However, as the Council now has to prepare a new Local Plan and with increased housing 
targets set by Government, all options have to be considered.
Otterpool Park – discussions are on-going with Homes England and a six months collaboration arrangement, along with other papers, 
will be considered by the Cabinet on 11 December 2024 which, will, as usual, be webcast.  The waste water treatment plant planning 
application is imminent and a public consultation was held at Sellindge recently.
Devolution – the White Paper on devolution was published in December 2024.  KCC and FHDC are likely to disappear as separate 
organisations. I will report further on this next month and further details can be found at English Devolution White Paper - GOV.UK 
Although writing this early in December, I hope you had a lovely Christmas and I wish you all a very Happy and Healthy New Year.
Contact: jenny.hollingsbee@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk Mobile 07887918458  X (Twitter) @jennyhollingsbe
An important step has been taken to start the building of the Otterpool Park garden town and will be discussed by the F&HDC Councilliors 
at next week. The Council has worked with Homes England, the government housing and regeneration agency, to reach a Collaboration 
Agreement between them. The agreement, if accepted, would be for six months and will allow F&HDC to access the additional skills and 
expertise needed to attract investment and take the development forward. Prior to any building being started the wastewater treatment 
plant has to be constructed. I attended the public consultation on the Waste-Water Treatment Plant planning application. Lots of people, 
including Councillors, attended and there were Officers on hand to answers any questions.  The consultation is ahead of the formal 
planning application which is likely to be submitted in January. Details can be found on www.otterpoolpark.org and comments can be 
submitted up to the 24th December.
The Chair of F&HDC, Cllr Anita Jones, has recently obtained tree whips from The Woodland Trust and around 600 trees were planted in 
Hythe recently. Other locations are set to benefit from new young trees soon. There are approximately 200 left and community groups 
and schools are being encouraged to get in touch with suggestions, contact chair@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk.
The consultation on the corporate plan has been completed, with 550 responses received, about a third of these were from younger 
members of the community. This is a really good response rate as these things go, so many thanks if you returned the online questionnaire. 
In the New Year we’re expecting to see the launch of a new programme of Green Community Grants, building on the success of the 
Rural England Prosperity Fund and the Green Business Grants. The grants will be available to community groups, town & parish 
councils, and local businesses, and intended to support a wide range of sustainability and carbon-reduction projects.
Contact: elaine.martin@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk

Etchinghill Update - January 2025

ETCHINGHILL RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION (ERA)
Chairman: David McCombe - 07939 076617        E-mail: dmccombe1@gmail.com
Website: www.etchinghill.info        Facebook: Etchinghill Residents
ETCHINGHILL FILM NIGHTS - ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL - 20 JANUARY - DOORS 
OPEN AT 7PM FOR A 7.30PM START. “Thelma”, a comedy/drama 12A (2024) with a time 
of 1h 38m. Starring June Squibb and Richard Roundtree, the film is based on true life events 
and tells the story of an elderly grandmother who is duped by a phone scammer pretending 
to be her grandson. She then sets out on a treacherous quest across the city to regain what 
has been taken from her. The writer/director’s own grandmother was scammed in a similar 
way and makes a brief appearance at the end of the film.
Entry fee is only £6 pp and includes a glass of wine, tea or coffee with biscuits and entry into 
a free raffle. New members are very welcome, simply register and pay on the night - no need 
to book.
HAPPY NEW YEAR! The Resident’s Association wishes all residents, their friends and families, 
a Very Happy, Peaceful and Healthy, New Year. Thank you to everyone who has supported us 
by attending events and making donations throughout 2024 - we couldn’t do it without you!
News contact: Jacqui Blandford – 07543 966830 or email: jacqui.blandford@gmail.com

The Lyminge Festival 21st - 29th June 2025
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THE LYMINGE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
YOUR OPPORTUNITY TO SHAPE THE FUTURE OF OUR PARISH

Following our upbeat report in the December 2024 Newsletter we now have to advise Lyminge residents of 
a major setback.
As previously reported, at the full Lyminge Parish Council (LPC) meeting on 11th November 2024 the Council, 
following a presentation from the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group (NPSG), approved three motions 
suggested by councillors concerning 
1.	 ‘To allow residents to form a steering group to complete work on the Neighbourhood Plan
2.	 To agree to two or more councillors to be part of the steering group
3.	 To pass on the details of the consultant and any work already completed’
(Source - LPC Minutes agreed 09/12/24)

Each one was proposed, seconded and passed on the 11th November 2024.
At the subsequent full LPC meeting on 9th December 2024, although there was some disagreement as to 
their accuracy, the Minutes were agreed by a majority of councillors. There was no agenda item to allow any 
further discussion of this subject.
On 10th December at an informal meeting arranged at the Coach & Horses  and attended by two councillors, 
the clerk and two members of the Steering Group, it emerged that the LPC would only allow, amongst other 
things, the Steering Group be known as a Working Party and that it would only be able to concern itself with 
Etchinghill matters. This is totally against the spirit behind the creation of the Steering Group which was to 
involve the whole Parish.
Furthermore, the Steering Group representatives were advised that the re-employment of the consultant would 
be undertaken by the LPC and the individual would only be allowed to consult/report directly to the clerk.
In addition, most of the existing files are allegedly subject to data protection rules and would likely only be 
released in a heavily redacted format.
The public meeting previously arranged and publicised by the NPSG (although now a Working Party) took 
place on 11th December 2024. After much discussion the public felt there was little to be gained by working 
with the LPC under the restrictions they had introduced (noting that there had been no subsequent motions 
to overturn those originally agreed at their meeting of 9th November) and that the degree of cooperation 
the LPC had previously expressed had no relationship to reality.
At the Coach & Horses meeting the Working Party representatives were told there were four to five other ‘working 
groups’ already actively working on the Plan within the Parish. However they could not be told who these groups 
were, who their members were and which part of the Plan they were working on. The next full LPC committee 
meeting is Monday 13 January 2025 (the location is not yet posted on their website). If members of these 
groups could attend the LPC meeting and make themselves known to us then greater co-operation across the 
whole Parish could be achieved.
Considering all of these impediments, the public meeting concluded that no further work by the NPSG/Working 
Party could realistically be undertaken until the LPC had resolved its differences with the consultant, with a 
strong endorsement that the previous incumbent, Alison Eardley, be re-employed to work with all the groups!

Meet Your MP
Sojan Joseph, the MP for the Ashford 
Constituency, recently held one of his advice 
surgeries for constituents at the Coach and 
Horses in Lyminge. 
If you would like to attend future surgeries or 
have a meeting with Sojan, please contact him 
at sojan.joseph.mp@parliament.uk or give his 
office a call on 01233 515107 for details”

Etchinghill Workshop
Small workshop/office, 310 sq.ft. 

Water/Electricity on hand
Price by arrangement

Available now
 01303 862183   or  07591 240381

Lyminge
Midsummer 

Festival
Saturday 21 June 

to 
Sunday 29 June

incorporating Lyminge Garden Safari
Now’s the time to start planning 

for this prestigious event.
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1st January 2025
Age UK Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford: Relocation of Services, Closure of the Lyminge Building and Future Plans
We at Age UK Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford wish to address the relocation of services and closure of the Lyminge 
building, a decision that has understandably caused concern. We hope to clarify why this step was necessary and 
outline our plans to continue supporting the Lyminge community.
Why the Lyminge Building is Closing
The closure of the Lyminge building was a difficult but essential decision driven by financial challenges. Like many 
charities, we are facing reduced government funding and a lack of external funding for specific services, such as 
Dementia and Wellbeing. Despite efforts to encourage greater use of the building, its operational costs, encompassing 
rent, maintenance, safety checks, repairs, insurance etc, have far exceeded the income generated by the activities, 
charity shop, and café.
Continuing to maintain the building would risk the long-term sustainability of our services across Hythe, Lyminge, and 
Ashford. By reallocating resources, we can focus on delivering vital support to more people in need.
Changes to Services

•	Dementia Day Break Service: This vital service will relocate to our Hythe hub, where we can increase capacity 
and support a larger number of people living with dementia and their carers.

•	Laundry Service: The Laundry Service ceased after the final delivery during the week commencing 16th 
December. Due to low demand and the unsustainable cost of maintaining the service without imposing unaffordable 
price increases, it was no longer viable. Clients have been informed, and details of other local service providers 
have been passed on to ensure they can access alternative services in the area.

•	Charity Shop and Café: These facilities, while valued by members of the community, fall outside our core 
charitable objectives. Despite their contributions, the income generated is not enough to cover the costs associated 
with maintaining the building.

Supporting the Lyminge Community
Our commitment to Lyminge remains steadfast, and we are taking steps to ensure continued support:

•	Outreach Programmes: We are exploring partnerships with local venues to host activities and services in the 
village, maintaining opportunities for social interaction and wellbeing.

•	Transport Solutions: We are considering subsidised travel and volunteer-led transport schemes to help residents 
access services in Hythe and Ashford.

•	Core Services: Key programmes like Meals on Wheels, Home Support, and specialised dementia services and 
support for carers will continue to serve the Lyminge area.

Staff Impact
One role, out of six, has resulted in redundancy. This individual holds a primary job outside of Age UK, and we are 
offering support during this transition. All other staff members are transitioning and will move to Hythe to ensure 
consistency and the continued level of care.
Financial Transparency
We want to reassure the community that our finances are independently audited annually to ensure transparency. 
Operational decisions are informed by monthly internal financial reviews, and our accounts reflect the financial realities 
of the entire organisation.
Building a Sustainable Future
Relocating services is not a decision we made lightly, but it is necessary to safeguard the long-term sustainability of our 
organisation and the services we provide. Consolidating operations at Hythe will allow us to expand critical services like 
dementia support while reducing overhead costs.
The closure of the Lyminge building marks the end of a chapter but not our commitment to the community. We value the 
collaboration and support of Lyminge residents and will continue working with local stakeholders, including the Parish 
Council, to explore alternative venues and solutions for delivering services.
We thank you for your understanding during this transition and welcome your feedback. Together, we can ensure that 
Lyminge remains a community where older people feel supported and connected.
If you would like to share suggestions or discuss our plans further, please do not hesitate to reach out.

Board of Trustees,
Age UK Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford

Age UK Hythe, Lyminge & Ashford
Sanford House, Stade Street, Hythe CT21 6BD
Tel: 01303 269602		 Email: co@ageukhla.org.ukKent                                                                     
Charity No. 1125274     Company No. 6589817                    
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Are you 
concerned about 
your memory?

Are you
living with
Dementia?

We can help guide 
you along your journey

DaybreakActivity
and Social 

groups

MCST

Memory 
Cafés Information

and advice

Dementia
Co-ordination

Peer 
Support

Drop in
Clinics

AGE UK - LYMINGE
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I am an Advanced Practice Children’s 
Physiotherapist in Musculoskeletal and 
Orthopaedics, specialising in children 
between the ages of 0-16 years. 
Please get in touch for more information 
on how I may be able to help your little one.

Call Lucy: 07841 518234
lucy@footprintschildrensphysio.

co.uk
www.footprintschildrensphysio.co.uk

Mount Pleasant Christmas Lights

Yet again the lights have been extremely successful 
attracting people from far and wide. To date (31 
December) £4030 has been donated.
The Close was filmed by BBC News South East and 
included interviews with some residents and visitors. 
Donations this year are to be split between: 
The  British Heart Foundation, The MS Society, 
Cancer Research, Age UK, The Olivier Steeper 
Foundation and Making Miracles.

Lyminge’s Favourite Christmas 
Carol 2024

A large crowd attended the Parish Church to hear 
Lyminge’s winning carol:  Silent Night. 
2nd Away in a Manger,  3rd O Holy Night,   4th 
In the Bleak Midwinter and 5th Good King 
Wenceslas.

We also asked Lyminge School for their Top 5 which 
were: 1st Jingle Bells,  2nd equal  Last Christmas 
& Jingle Bell Rock,  4th  We Three Kings and 5th 
Rudolph the Red Nosed Reindeer.

Thank you to our voting locations: Snippers & 
Clippers, Coach & Horses, Lyminge Library, The 
Coffee Cabin  and Age UK. For a full list of the voting 
results, e-mail:  lymingefavecarol@btinternet.com  
or see the Library noticeboard.
Mike & Angela Foxon 
For Lyminge Parish Church

Ben and I exceed all our original expectations and are 
very grateful to all those who so generously donated to 
the cause, raising £1061. It was a tremendous response.

Each walk has been recorded into a booklet, written 
from Ben’s perspective and can be borrowed if you 
wish to read about these adventures. Contact Peter: 
07808775302 or pbarnes20@icloud.com

One Night of Country

An unforgettable evening 
of country classics with 

Bob and Harriet Drury
Celebrating timeless hits of country legends such as Shania 
Twain, Dolly Parton, Taylor Swift, Kenny Rogers, Johnny 
Cash, Willie Nelson and many more. A magical night with 
this extraordinary father-daughter duo who capture the 
spirit and heart of country music with their harmonies and 
soaring voices.

Lyminge Village Hall 
Friday 14th March 2025

Further details next month
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We are taking our normal winter break in January and February.   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In the meantime, why not check out our latest publication 
which is now available from 

Lyminge Library and Lyminge Village Store, price £8? 

 
 

	

LYMINGE HISTORICAL SOCIETY	

 

	

FORTHCOMING	MEETINGS	
The	Society	will	resume	monthly	meetings	with:	

4	March	2025:	The	Battle	of	Sandwich	in	1217	–	Len	Howell	
1	April	2025:	Jane	Austen	in	Kent	–	John	Buss	

• The	businesses	of	Lyminge	in	
1921	

• The	story	of	a	newly	discovered	
watercolour	of	Lollipops	

• How	the	East	Window	in	Lyminge	
Parish	Church	was	designed	and	
made	

	

• The	Battle	of	Britain:	the	view	
from	Lyminge	

• Winifred	Shillingford:	the	
forgotten	artist	of	Etchinghill.			

	

Rhodes Minnis Circle
For further information contact:  Lis Hirlemann 07590 913856

The Lyminge Festival
2025

The Association will again be putting on a Festival in 2025. 

The dates have been set for 21st - 29th June
 

We would dearly love your input - a theme and with ways to engage with 
the younger age group in our area. 
Please send any thoughts, no matter how basic they might be, to:

Peter Barnes
0780 877 5302 

pbarnes20@icloud.com

Does your club or charity require financial help?
 

If so, the Lyminge Association has money available for the purchase of capital items. Please contact Martin Fry 
(martin@rhodesminnis.org.uk) for further information on how to access these funds.



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 11 Tel: 01303 863737

Fifth Trust Update  
www.fifthtrust.co.uk 

Storm Darragh failed to put off supporters of the Trust, who 
turned out in the wind and rain to enjoy all the fun of our 
Christmas craft fair, spending an incredible £10,200.  
This followed the success of our Big Give campaign, which 
raised a total of £14,399!  This achievement far exceeded our 
£10,000 target and marks a significant step towards rebuilding 
our music room at the Elham Valley Vineyard site.  We are 
overjoyed by the success of this campaign and the incredible 
support we have received from our community.  Thank you to 
everyone who supported us.  
This caps a very successful year, including receiving  the Kent 
Wellbeing Award, recognising our commitment to promoting 
mental health and wellbeing. We also launched a successful 
corporate volunteering scheme, welcoming around 100 
volunteers to our vineyard. 
Further milestones included releasing two new Elham Valley 
Vineyard wines and the opening of two stunning sensory 
gardens at our Barham Skills Centre.
Thanks to everyone who has supported us in any way during 
the year, whether by buying logs or wine or visiting the café 
and garden centre.  Please note after the break we reopen on 
6th January.  Happy New Year!
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For more information about the 
Gardeners' Society email: 

lymingegardeners@gmail.com 
or call Anne on 07703 149008 

 
 

Monday 20th January 
‘Thelma’ 12A (2024) 1h 34m

Etchinghill Village Hall - 7 for 7.30pm
Entrance Fee £6pp

Open to new and existing members
Free Refreshments and Raffle

Lyminge Judo Club
(Bushido Club registered)

We are a small friendly village club. 
We welcome and encourage both 
novices and skilled players and train 
every Monday evening at Lyminge 
Village Hall from 6.30pm. Open to 
all ages from 6 upwards - no upper age limit.
Juniors £2.50 per week; Seniors £3.50 per week. First 
session free, with no obligation.
Contact: Craig Munn 
	     email: craig.munn1@yahoo.com
Facebook: 
	     www.facebook.com/Lymingejudoclub
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Available face-to-face or online 
KENT TEST & PRIMARY TUITION  

Aaron Rice 
 PGCE, BA English, MA (Journalism)  

Lyminge teacher with over fifteen years of  
Primary school and 11+ experience 

DBS Certified   
Call: (01303) 862128 or (07544) 406299 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

Lyminge 
Friends

The Committee of Lyminge 
Friends would like to wish all 
our members and their families 
a very Happy New Year.

Our January lunch, on the 15th at The Gatekeeper has a few 
available places so if you would like to join us please get in 
touch on the number below.
Our Annual General Meeting will be held on Wednesday, 5th 
February and will be followed by a Quiz and Coffee and Cake.
Our first speaker of 2025 is Veronica King with “The Stories 
of 38 Years as a FEMALE Private Investigator” this meeting 
is on Wednesday, 5th March.
Everyone welcome – Entry is £4 for Social Meetings 
(including Tea/Coffee)
We are a friendly social group, and welcome new members 
and visitors so just drop into a meeting, or if you’d like to talk 
to one of us first, please call 07904 157897.  All meetings are 
held in The Methodist Church, Church Road, Lyminge from 
10.30am to 12noon unless stated otherwise.

stressful and  

S O C I A LS O C I A L   
P R E S C R I B I N GP R E S C R I B I N G
I M P R O V E  Y O U R  H E A L T H  &  W E L L B E I N GI M P R O V E  Y O U R  H E A L T H  &  W E L L B E I N G

How to access 

www.fhrpcn.co.uk
G E T  I N  T O U C H

Social Prescribing supports individuals with
non-medical concerns that may be negatively

affecting their health and wellbeing
Ask your GP Surgery to refer you

to the
Social Prescribing Service

OR
complete an eConsult

Adults 18+

Physical, and mental health and wellbeing
Social isolation
Lifestyle change
Self-care / management of long term conditions
Benefits / social care advice
Debt
Work / employment / volunteering
Housing related queries

The Surgery, Lyminge

Harbour Medical Practice,
Folkestone

Hawkinge & Elham Valley
Practice

New Lyminge Surgery

Oaklands Health Centre,
Hythe

Sun Lane Surgery,
Hythe

White House Surgery,
Folkestone 

Blood stocks are 
critically low

We need your help now more than ever 
to keep providing life-saving blood to 

the NHS. Please book an appointment 
by using this phone number: 

0300 123 23 23
or online link:

my.blood.co.uk/your-account/sign-up/
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For full details of all our forthcoming shows and to book tickets, please 
visit towertheatrefolkestone.co.uk or call the box office on 01303 223925

The Tower Theatre, North Road, Shorncliffe, Folkestone CT20 3HL
Registered Charity 1180504

THE TOWER THEATRE THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

THE
TOWER
THEATRE

F O L K E S T O N E

Saturday 26 October 7.30pm

Fri 14 - Sat 15 Feb - 2.30pm & 7.30pm

Thur 13 - Sat 15 March - 2.30pm & 7.30pm

Thursday 3 - Saturday 5 April - 7.30pm

Friday 24 Jan - 7pm

Wednesday 19 Feb - 11am & 2pm

Friday 21 Feb - 7.30pm

Saturday 22 Feb - 12pm & 3pm

Friday 28 Feb - 7.30pm

Wednesday 30 April - 7.30pm

Saturday 3 May - 7.30pm

THE ULTIMATE
BUBBLE SHOW

Mr Sleepybum

Happy Box of Imps

Saturday 22 March - 7.30pm

Seriously
Collins

Saturday 29 March - 7.30pm

The Counterfeit 
Sixties

11 - 12 April - 2pm & 7pm

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Bad Dates” is presented by arrangement 
with Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of Samuel French Ltd. 

www.concordtheatricals.co.uk 

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Bed Among the Lentils”, “A Chip in the Sugar” and “Lady of Letters” 
is presented by arrangement with Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of Samuel French Ltd. 

www.concordtheatricals.co.uk

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Steel Magnolias” is presented by 
arrangement with  Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of 

Samuel French Ltd. www.concordtheatricals.co.uk

by Theresa Rebeck 

TOM WHITE AS ED SHEERAN 
AND LEWIS CAPALDI

 

 
 
 

Have you or 
someone 
you know 

been 
affected by 

a stroke?   
 

Come and join our informal support 
group.   We meet on the 1st and 3rd 

Mondays of the month (except Bank 
Holidays) usually at 

The Coach and Horses  
between 10am and 12noon 

 

January 
Meetings 

 

 

6th January 2025 
Post Christmas Get Together 

 
20th January 2025 

Re-arranged talk on behalf of 
Headway about how head injuries 
and strokes can affect people and 
what strategies can improve brain 

health 
 
 

 
 

For more information, to check the dates of meetings/events, or if you 
would like support but are unable to attend the meetings 

Email:  Lymingestrokesocial@gmail.com 
 or Telephone Fran on 07846 177 409 or Heather on 07427 664 084 

 
 

Freshly Prepared
Breakfasts & Light Lunches

Home Baked Cakes
Vintage Afternoon Teas

Coffees      Teas
Takeaway Available

Private Functions
Open Tuesday to Friday 

9am - 3pm
Saturdays, open 8.30am - 1.30pm 

(breakfasts only)
Dog Friendly

THE COFFEE CABIN TEA ROOM LTD.
CANTERBURY ROAD, LYMINGE, KENT. 

CT18 8HU. 01303 864222
Instagram @thecoffeecabintearoomltd

Find us on Google Maps

9.30 - 12.30
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Shelly’s General Garden 
Maintenance Service

07738 113386
Lawn mowing

Weeding - patios, paths, drives, beds & borders
Cleaning - greenhouses, conservatories, 

patios, paths
Painting - sheds, outbuildings, fences
Call Shelly on 07738 113386 

for more information

The Lyminge Festival 21st - 29th June 2025
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;
you. However, we
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Thoughtful Food....
...is a group of local volunteers looking at our food, and how this impacts climate change.  Our 
aims are to support people to produce more of their own food, and to shop locally, sourcing 
seasonal produce.  We also run a community allotment in Lyminge and welcome new members.
Contact: thoughtfulfoodgroup@gmail.com or on Facebook and Instagram @thoughtfulfoodgroup

Next Thoughtful Food meeting, Tuesday 4th February, 7.30pm,  at the 
Coach & Horses Public House

A Happy New Year to you all! Well done you survived Christmas.
Thoughtful Food have resolved this year to focus on waste. Not only will we be giving you easy to follow tips on how to use every bit 
of your ingredients including the bits you normally throw away, we will also be asking you to think about the waste created by your 
food packaging. We will have some challenges starting in February highlighting just how much this is and ways it can be avoided.
Are there any other ways we can avoid waste relating to the growing, buying and consumption of food? Could we embrace the 
philosophy of Permaculture that encourages people to work with nature, rather than against it to create sustainable ways of living. A 
small step would be to think more about shopping habits. Could you do fewer shopping trips, being more thoughtful about what you 
will need over the next couple of weeks? Many of you are already mindful of these matters but hopefully this year we can all make a 
pledge to make a difference to our impact on the world.

Jobs to do in the garden in January
•	 If you are lucky enough to have pear or apple trees, now is the time to prune them. The RHS has a very useful video on 

pruning apples and pears, or you could always hope that Phil Wilson is doing one of his excellent workshops! https://www.
rhs.org.uk/fruit/apples/pruning-made-easy

•	 Start forcing rhubarb
•	 Plan your vegetable rotation for this year’s planting  https://www.rhs.org.uk/vegetables/crop-rotation
•	 Drool over seed catalogues and maybe buy some. Thoughtful Food recommends https://realseeds.co.uk/
•	 You may be able to find some in the community seed boxes in the telephone boxes. Does anyone have any seeds to donate?

Defining Ultra Processed Food (UPF) for your New Years Resolution
Whether it is a diet for weight loss, an attempt to eat less Ultra Processed Food or just to eat more healthily, cutting down on UPF 
has to be a good starting point and a definition helpful.
NOVA classification https://metabolichealth.com/the-nova-system-transforming-food-classification/ This system was developed 
by  Carlos Monteiro and his Brazilian team. Instead of looking at food in terms of the nutritional content of protein, fat, fibre, 
carbohydrate, sugar, vitamins and salt, it categorizes the food according to how much it has been processed. There are 4 categories
1.	 Minimally processed: This includes foods that are fresh but have had inedible parts removed. They may be dried or frozen but 

have no added ingredients.
2.	 Processed culinary ingredients: such as pressed oils, lard, cream, butter, ground and milled grains, 

honey and syrups.
3.	 Processed Food: canned, pickled vegetables, meat, fish or fruit, cheeses, artisan breads, salted 

meats, fermented foods, beer and cider. These foods may have added ingredients such as salt, sugar 
or yeast as part of the processing.

4.	 Ultra Processed Foods: Sugar sweetened drinks, packaged snacks, reconstituted meat, instant soups 
pre-prepared frozen dishes, ice cream. Formulations (not really food) made from a series of processes 
including extraction and chemical modification, includes very little intact group 1 foods.   

Whole Roasted Cauliflower
I medium cauliflower, remove the outer leaves and stalk, but don’t throw way. These will keep in the fridge for a few days to be 
used in soups, stir fries, ramens….
3 tbsp vegetable oil. 2tsp of dried mixed herbs, 2tsp sweet smoked paprika, 1 clove garlic, juice of half a lemon, 6 tbsp thick 
plain yogurt, small handful of parsley, pomegranate seeds
Place around 2 inches of water into a saucepan large enough to hold the cauliflower whole. Bring to the boil. Carefully lower the 
cauliflower into the water. Cook for 3 minutes. Carefully strain the water and allow the cauliflower to steam in the residue heat for 
10 minutes. Pat dry with a cloth. Heat oven to 220/200oC (fan oven). Try and make use of your whole oven while it’s on, this would 
be a good opportunity to bake some pies for the freezer. Combine the oil, herbs and garlic, paprika. Salt and pepper. Place the 
cauliflower in a deep roasting tin and pour/brush over the oil mixture. Roast in the oven for 20 minutes.
Mix together the lemon juice and yogurt with some salt and pepper. Baste the cauliflower with the oil and roast for another 
20/25 minutes until crispy in places. Remove from oven, pour over the yogurt and sprinkle with the pomegranate seeds. Cut into 
wedges and serve. Serve with a refreshing winter slaw for a complete meal. 

Winter Slaw
Try slicing or grating root vegetables to make a winter slaw. Swede, turnip and kohlrabi are delicious 
additions, as are any fresh sprouts you have lurking in the fridge from Christmas. Along with the usual, 
carrot, cabbage and onion, You could also add a grated eating apple. Sprinkle on some chopped 
roasted hazelnuts for flavour and texture. Make an orange or clementine dressing. Mix the juice of half 
an orange or a whole clementine with a drizzle of honey, 100ml of oil (your shout) 50ml of cider/ white wine vinegar.

Very Best Seasonal Wishes from Thoughtful Food
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IPBES1 Nexus Report - We Need A 
Holistic Approach

The major environmental, social and economic crises facing the world today – 
involving biodiversity, climate change, health, food and water – are inextricably 
interlinked, and tackling them together has many benefits. Focusing on one issue 
alone, however, can make the other crises worse. That is the conclusion of the 
IPBES “Nexus Report” put together by 165 researchers from 57 countries over the 
past three years, and approved in December by the governments of 147 countries. 
There is strong evidence that there are many actions that can be taken that 

have beneficial effects in all five areas simultaneously - but there must be trade-offs: the actions with wide-
ranging benefits aren’t the same as the actions that are the most optimal solution to any one problem, 
hence the need for holistic decision-making. “The future scenarios with the widest nexus benefits are those 
with actions that focus on sustainable production and consumption in combination with conserving and 
restoring ecosystems, reducing pollution, and mitigating and adapting to climate change”.
1. IPBES The Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services

RSPB Big Garden Birdwatch 24-26 January
Big Garden Birdwatch is the world’s largest garden wildlife survey. 
Spend an hour between 24-26 January 2025 and count the birds 
you see in your garden, from your balcony, or in your local park. Only 
count birds that land. Then tell the RSPB what you saw. Even if you 
see nothing, it still counts.
Every year, hundreds of thousands of nature lovers like you take part, 
helping to build a picture of how garden birds are faring. In 2024 over 
600,000 people took part, counting a whopping 9.7 million birds! 
House Sparrows took the top spot, but counts of these chirpy birds 
are down by 60% compared to the first Birdwatch in 1979. In fact, 
we’ve lost 38 million birds from UK skies in the last 60 years. With 
birds facing so many challenges, it’s more important than ever to get 
involved in the Birdwatch. Every bird you do – or don’t – count will give us a valuable insight into how garden 
birds are faring. See www.rspb.org.uk/birdwatch

Provide Natural Bird Foods In The Garden
 - Get Growing!

“Providing natural food for garden birds is a vital and rewarding experience”, according to the current RSPB 
magazine. “Supply a wealth of options as well as places where invertebrate life can thrive.” Garden plants 
that provide “super seeds” include sunflowers, teasel, common knapweed, cornflower and corn marigold, 
while bountiful berries and fruits grow on hawthorn, guelder rose, crab apple, rowan, and of course ivy. Ivy 
is one of the best plants you can grow for wildlife. First the flowers appear late in the year, then the deep 
purpley-black berries which are richer in fat than most other berries. The berries also ripen later and over 
a longer period of time, ensuring a steady supply of vital nutrition. Ivy also provides cover for the birds 
themselves but also for invertebrates that are rich pickings for robins and wrens.

RSPB: Let’s Make Bird-Feeding Safer
If you use bird-feeders, here’s some more advice from the RSPB magazine: “Some birds 
benefit from us putting out extra food for them - however there is increasing evidence that 
for other birds there can also be negative effects such as the spread of disease. We want to 
make bird feeding as safe as possible - If you love feeding birds in your garden the best thing 
you can do this winter is make sure you clean your feeders at least weekly.”

(as of 23 December 2024)
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Services available in your Primary Care Network (PCN)

Social Prescribing
Occupational Therapy
Cancer Support
Medication Support
Mental Health Support
Multidisciplinary Team for Complex
Health & Social Care Support
Dietetics
Musculoskeletal First Contact
Practitioners
Minor Illness Hub

To access any of these services or support, 
contact your GP surgery or 

complete an e-consult

G E T  I N  T O U C H
www.fhrpcn.co.uk

 S U P P O R T  I N  Y O U R  C O M M U N I T Y   

The Surgery,  Lyminge

Harbour Medical Practice, 
Folkestone

Hawkinge & Elham 
Valley Practice

New Lyminge Surgery

Oaklands Health Centre
Hythe

Sun Lane Surgery, 
Hythe

White House Surgery,
Folkestone
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Domestic & Commercial
•	 GRASS CUTTING
•	 HEDGE CUTTING
•	 CLEARANCE
•	 TREE WORK
•	 FENCING

Tel: 07724 447 368
Email:

enquiries@envisagegroundcare.co.uk
www.envisagegroundcare.co.uk

Anna Lindley 
(RVN, Dip.A.Physio)

•	 Offering physiotherapy assessment and treatment of dogs, cats 
and small animals.

•	 Physiotherapy can help with osteoarthritis and the ageing 
pet, post operative orthopaedic surgery, neurological, spinal 
conditions, unexplained lameness and many more conditions.

•	 I use a combination of manual therapy, laser, ultrasound therapy, 
TENS, kinesiology tape and exercises to rehabilitate your pet 
depending on your their needs. I also address environmental and 
exercise factors that can help your pet with their condition.

•	 I am fully insured with over 16 years experience working with 
animals. I am a member of the International Association of Animal 
Therapists (IAAT).

•	 For more information please visit my website:  
	 annasanimalphysio.co.uk or feel free to contact me on 
	 07944 606453 or anna@annasanimalphysio.co.uk	

•	  Why not follow me on social media:
	 Instagram: @annas_animal_physiotherapy, 
	 Facebook: @annasanimalphysiotherapy	

The Lyminge Garden Safari 
forms part of the 

Lyminge Festival

To refresh your minds, it is an opportunity to 
share with the community your garden, your 

veg patch, your orchard, your lawn, etc. 

Don’t be too proud not to want to give 
others the opportunity to see your work 
and creations. It’s often a two way process 
where the visitors bring new ideas that you 
may then want to develop in the future.

It will take place on 
21st and 22nd June 

Registration forms will be available shortly 
or contact Steve. 

Tel: 863600 or email: steve@guyatts.com
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Quality materials and reasonable rates
Established 1996, based in Hawkinge, Near Folkestone, 

and covering Folkestone and Hythe areas
Embracing all roofing work from small roof repairs to 

complete re-roofs.
What we do:

•	 Fibreglass Reinforced Plastic flat roofs
•	 Felt flat roofs
•	 New pitched tile and slate roofs and repairs
•	 Small and large jobs
•	 Fascias soffits and gutters
•	 Chimney repairs, rebuilds and removal
•	 Conservatory conversions
•	 Advice and free quotes
Visit full website below for more details

www.roofers-folkestone.co.uk
01303 892705     07916273886

The Lyminge Festival 21st - 29th June 2025
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Bespoke Handmade Cabinet Makers based in 
Lyminge, covering Kent and the South East.
Over 30 years experience in creating stunning 
solid wood kitchens and furniture.
Get in touch for any advice, recommendations 
and a free quote.
Tel: 	 07832 360 603 or 07832 363 963
Email: 	 heaverlinch@outlook.com 
Website:	www.heaverandlinch.co.uk

One Night of Country - Bob and Harriet Drury - 14th March  - Lyminge Village Hall
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10.15-11.30am every Wednesday 
at Etchinghill Village Hall

£2.50 per child 
Come along to Etchinghill’s Parent and Toddler group welcoming 
all pre-school children. We have plenty of toys and snacks for 
the little ones, and there is always tea, coffee and cakes for the 
adults. For further information call Ruth on 07817777975, look 
at Parent and Child Etchinghill Facebook page or email us as 
parentandchildetchinghill@gmail.com.

Etchinghill

We are excited to welcome you to our 
local parent, baby and toddler group.
Please come along, meet new mums 
and dads for a chat and a play.
It costs £3.50 with tea and coffee 
provided along with snacks for your child. 
Tuesdays, term times only.  10am to 
12noon at the Tayne Centre.
First session is free.
Follow us on Facebook and Instagram.
Contact Ellen at 07870405567.

“Before you criticise someone, you should 
walk a mile in their shoes.” 
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Rhodes Minnis Village Hall 
Charity No.800345

Rhodes Minnis Village Hall is located 2kms (1¼miles) from Lyminge 
and just off Longage Hill and Whitehorse Lane in Chapel Lane. 

The hall, which holds Hallmark accreditation, is ideal for children’s 
parties, band practice, quizzes, meetings, wedding receptions, 
fundraising events and much more. It has a fully equipped kitchen.
Rates
Mon to Fri   	 £18 per session	 £48 all day
Sat & Sun   	 £23 per session	
	 £33 for evening session and £69 all day
Sessions
AM session	 08.30 - 12.30
PM session	 13.30 - 17.30
Evening session	 18.00 - 23.45
Separate rates for Bank Holidays and New Year and special rates 
for regular users.
For all bookings and enquiries please contact:
Mick & Dorothy Athow:  01303 862616 
	             e-mail: booking-rmvh@outlook.com

ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL 
HIRE FEES

The next time you are thinking of holding a function why 
not try Etchinghill Village Hall, which holds the highest 
Hallmark accreditation level (Hallmark 3), with its excellent 
facilities, including ample parking space. 
The standard hire charge for the main hall and kitchen are:

ANY DAY OF THE WEEK  ANY TIME £15 PER HOUR
No winter supplements. No extra charges.
Ideal for family parties and get togethers.

The use of a separate Committee Room is also available. 
For all bookings or enquiries please contact:
The Duty Manager on 07514 758936

VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH, LYMINGE 
AND TAYNE CENTRE HALL HIRE

Church Seating Max 150	 £22 
per hour
Clayson Hall (with Stage) Seating Max150	 £16.50 per hour 
Rigden Room Seating Max 35	 £11 per hour
Wesley Room Seating Max 15	 £11 per hour
All rooms have use of kitchen, toilets and disabled 
toilet. With the exception of Wesley room, all rooms are 
disabled-friendly and accessible.
Contact Tel: 07716521405 Email: maryeblanch@outlook.com

Large hall with stage, new 
kitchen and flexible hire 
Excellent parking facilities, 
disabled access, proximity to                     
playgrounds and playing fields.  
Beautiful countryside location.

07547 545 601
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To Folkestone town centre via Etchinghill & Cheriton High Street
From Lyminge, The Sidings

These bus times apply from 25 September 2023.

There are route 17 buses at 0642, 0748, 0909, 0944, 1044, 1144, 
1244, 1344, 1444, 1614 (schooldays only), 1619, 1704, 1804, and 
1904.

MONDAYS TO FRIDAYS except Bank Holidays

There are route 17 buses at 1032, 1302, 1532 and 1802.

SUNDAYS & BANK HOLIDAYS

To Canterbury city centre via Elham, Barham & Bridge
From Lyminge, Wesley Terrace

There are route 17 buses at 0727, 0752 (school holidays only), 
0903, 1003, 1043, 1143, 1243, 1343, 1443, 1613, 1733, and 1858.

There are route 17 buses at 0903, 1133, 1403, and 1633.

SUNDAYS & BANK HOLIDAYS

On Mondays to Saturdays there are also route 18 buses to Sandling Station & Hythe - for times see our 
website or call the number below.

On Mondays to Saturdays there are also route 18 buses to Canterbury via Stelling Minnis and Bossingham - 
for times see our website or call the number below.

 0345 241 8000          @StagecoachSE
 customerhelpSE@stagecoachbus.com
 stagecoachbus.com

Bus times

There are route 17 buses at 0749, 0844, 0944, 1044, 1144, 1244, 
1344, 1444, 1544, 1644, 1744, 1844, and 1929.

SATURDAYS

MONDAYS TO FRIDAYS except Bank Holidays

SATURDAYS

There are route 17 buses at 0742, 0842, 0943, 1043, 1143, 1243, 
1343, 1443, 1543, 1643, 1743, and 1843.

BUILDING PLANS FROM PORCH TO NEW BUILD. 
PLANNING/BUILDING CONTROL/STRUCTURAL CALCS. 
COVERING KENT/SUSSEX/SURREY.

LYMINGE, KENT CT18 8HA
TEL: +44 7974 156510
EMAIL: D.HAIME@BTINTERNET.COM

BUILDING TECHNICAL DESIGN 
AND CONSTRUCTION DRAWING 

SERVICES. 
PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Chartered Institute of Architectural Technologists

 

Tel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.ukTel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.uk

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Lyminge Library Opening TimesLyminge Library Opening Times

Boyke Manor Cottages 
Family-run holiday lets that have been running for 12 years

Are you looking for somewhere for a break or a 
longer stay?

•	 Two cottages available in the Elham Valley (Ottinge)
•	 One sleeps 6 and the other sleeps 4 
•	 Can be let individually or together
•	 Fully equipped holiday cottages rated as 4 star

Provides relaxing holidays in a peaceful rural setting, 
close to the coast and with a wide range of places to visit 
in close proximity.
Ideal for a family getaway/holiday or short stays in 
between house purchases/whilst renovations are being 
undertaken.
Much more economical than hotels and the 
accommodation offers very high standards.
For further details, contact Paul on 07860 452640 or 
visit www.boyke-manor-cottages.co.uk  

The Lyminge Association
We're here to support and develop our community!!

Contacts:
Chair: 	 Peter Barnes 01303 863737 or 		
	 07808775302		
	 pbarnes20@icloud.com
	

Treasurer: 	 Martin Fry 01303 863177 
	  martin@rhodesminnis.org.uk
	

Minute Sec: 	 Heather Dunford 

Committee Members: 
Marian Chubb, Richard Chubb, Stephen Guyatt, 
Gillian Heywood, Robin Mackonochie, Derek Smith, 
Penny Stephens, Adrian Willcox, Bernie Wood, 
Martin Wood
Newsletter: As for Peter Barnes above.
Please contact the Chair or treasurer if you need 
any financial support for your charity.

To advertise 
in this space, 

please contact: 
Peter

Barnes

pbarnes20@
icloud.com

01303863737

or

07808775302

Coach & Horses
CHECK OPENING HOURS

For bookings and any help 
needed, please phone 

01303 901011 or check 
Facebook page ‘Coach & Horses’
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DILTON
MINI SKIP HIRE
Ballast, Hardcore, Sand 

and Topsoil Supplied
REGISTERED WASTE CARRIER

01303 812448 or 07799 433754

‘Helping you enjoy your garden’

C R T  G a r d e n i n g
All general garden and major landscaping redesign work will be 
undertaken including: full or minor garden design, hard and soft 
landscaping, new fencing and decking installation and repairs as 

we are Jacksons Fencing approved installers, hedge trimming 
and cutting, small to medium tree work. 

For a free quotation call or text Karl Dodd on 07967 442518
or email karl.dodd@live.co.uk 

Fully Insured

 Veterinary Surgery 
Independently owned veterinary surgery for all types of small animals.   
Opening hours: Monday to Friday 08:00-19:00 Saturday 08:30-13:00    

24hour emergency service 
TEL: 01303 764190

Hawkinge Veterinary Surgery, 9b Defiant Close, Hawkinge CT18 7SU
www.hawkingevetsurgery.co.uk 

SCRUBBERS - Est. 1988
THE HOME AND COMMERCIAL CLEANERS

One off, regular or moving day ‘Blitz’
Oven cleaning – Ironing

Carpet cleaning and more…
For a friendly and reliable service

Free Estimates 
Tel: 01303 249288 or 07834 128671

Domestic, commercial, industrial & agricultural 
electricians serving the Elham Valley and surroundings.

Acrise Electrical Services Limited

Design - Install - Maintain

Tel: 01303 656007     Mob: 07803 421240
Email: info@acrise-electrical.co.uk
Website: acrise-electrical.co.uk

Hawkinge

Tressenden Designs 
  A seamstress and costume maker with 8 years of experience. 
s Clothing alterations s Repair work undertaken s Made-to-measure; create a bespoke piece for those special occasions
s Modern and vintage designs s Costumes, ball gowns and wedding dresses
  For more information or a quote please contact Amy on:  Mobile: 07853 202304  Email: amy.louise.ford@hotmail.co.uk

Andy Mannering Flooring
SPECIALISING IN AMTICO AND KARNDEAN LUXURY VINYL TILES

•	 Also safety flooring, rubber flooring, etc.
•	 Commercial and domestic work undertaken
•	 No job too small. Free estimates & advice given
•	 Over 35 years experience & fully insured

T:0797 434 7248 or 01303 863095
E: info@andymanneringflooring.com
Please visit my website for further information and feedback	
www.andymanneringflooring.com

Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary
REHOMING & BOARDING CATTERY
- Our Sanctuary takes in and rehomes 250 

unwanted cats and kittens each year. A variety of 
cats are always available to suitable homes.

-	5* Boarding Cattery under 2018 regulations
-	We are open to visitors every day from 10am-1pm 

& 2-4pm.  No appointment needed.
T: 01303 862 243  E: rminniscats@gmail.com
@rhodesminniscats       www.rhodesminniscatsanctuary.com

Seathwaite, Green Lane, Rhodes Minnis, Kent.  CT4 6XU 
Reg. Charity No. 262245

4 Station Road, Lyminge CT18 8HP4 Station Road, Lyminge CT18 8HP

Please call Richard for availability on Please call Richard for availability on 
07522 49496907522 494969

Appointments not always necessaryAppointments not always necessary

Elham Valley Electrics Ltd.
Local, Low cost, Low carbon 

Domestic Electrician 
All electrical needs & EV chargers. Free estimates.

Insured and certified by NAPIT
Call James: 07563 008202

contact@elhamvalleyelectrics.co.uk
or www.elhamvalleyelectrics.co.uk
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Trevor Law
Electrical Installations

Serving Elham Valley for 30 years
Part P Registered

07850 970087

T. M.   G R I G G S
 01303 489795  07854 098395
tobystreesurgery@gmail.com

Garden Clearance  -  Turfing  -  Hedge Cutting
Tree Work  -  Stump Grinding  -  Fence Repair

FRESHLOOK GARDENS
Regular lawn mowing service. Garden design.  Hard and soft 

landscaping. General garden work, fencing and decking. Turfing 
hedge cutting, small and medium tree work. Water features, 

ponds and patios.
For free quotation ring Danny Scott
01303 242140 or 07795510093

mrdanscott89@gmail.com
Established since 1990. Fully insured.

JBS 
BUILDERS

Specialising in Brickwork, Fencing, Landscape Gardening. Tree work undertaken (lopping, 
felling and clearing).
General household repairs, painting, plastering, power jetting & cleaning.
No job too small!! All work guaranteed and insured.
For free advice and quotations please call: 07825 168010/ 01303862361 (anytime)

Local Tradesman

  J Tappenden
    Established over 40 years ago

Painter/Decorator
01303 862467
077755 78008

Jackson Plumbing
Property Maintenance

Complete bathrooms and tiling
No job too small.  Special rates for OAP’s.

Telephone:  home/evening 01303 270691 
or daytime 07773 089398 or 07864 929826

Gavin Allfree

General Landscaping Including
Fencing • Turfing • Paving

T 07495 299711    E gavinallfree@gmail.com    

TERRA FIRMA
SOLUTIONS

Hamilton Windows & Doors
New joinery, restoration, double glazing of old and 

existing timber windows
Bring your windows and doors back to life and get rid of 
cold draughts, or replace them with beautiful new ones.

Joiner/carpenter with many years of experience.
Based in Lyminge, please feel free to call for more information. 

07792901266    Alex_b_hamilton@live.co.uk

C. Brewer
Painting and Decorating

Interior and Exterior Painting
15 years of experience  ~  a keen eye for detail

Clean and tidy worker
Good rates and senior citizens discount of 10% off labour

07510 631497

To advertise in this space, please contact 
Peter Barnes

pbarnes20@icloud.com
01303 863 737
07808 775 302
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South East Aerial & Satellite Solutions
Digital – Freeview – Satellite – Aerials

Supply and fit of quality digital installations, FREEVIEW, SKY, 
aerials, poor reception and problem solving, upgrades and       

repairs by fully accredited engineers
Free quotations and advice, fixed prices, fully insured

NO CALL-OUT CHARGE
 07825 168010 - 01303 862361

Fixed price 24hrs a day. No extras.  
Written Confirmation of booking.
For the Easy Airport Link, Think AIR LINK!
01303 670370 - 07766 824 474
airlinkcars@yahoo.com

AIR LINK CARS
   (You pack up, we pick up) 
Airport, Seaport & Long Distance Travel Specialists.
The Family Run Business where service really counts
Estate cars and People Carriers

From design to build, we use trusted quality trade professionals 
along with reliable suppliers to ensure budgets are met, with high 
standards maintained. If you’re looking to –

•	 Extend your property
•	 Carry out an external or internal refurbishment
•	Convert an existing building into a new dwelling

 Please contact: paul@apxprojectmanagement.co.uk 07487 364155

Auto Economy Centre
Fully equipped Mechanical Repair & Service Centre

With the latest diagnostic equipment
Half price MOTs when booked with any service

01303 863656
Orchard Garage, Canterbury Rd, Etchinghill

www.autoeconomycentre.com

8:00 - 19:00

Park House Sanctuary Boarding Kennels & Cattery
Park House, Stelling Minnis CT4 6AN

Brick-Built Heated Kennels. Daily Walks ~ Reasonable Rates 
Dogs must be fully inoculated. Heated Cat Chalets

Quiet Area Inspection Invited.  
To book or for further information, call 01303 862622 

or email lord.whisky@btinternet.com 
www.lordwhisky.co.uk

As osteopaths, Adam and Katie 
can help patients suffering from 
a wide variety of conditions 
including arthritic pain, circulatory 
problems, frozen shoulder, back 
pain, sciatica and much more.
Please visit our website or give us 
a call for more information.

AK Healthcare, 
Garden Suite, 

4 Station Road, Lyminge

Tel: 07904311554 /
 07980897382

www.akhealthcare.org.uk

D.W. Garden and Mini Digger Services
Mowing, Fencing, Hedge Cutting, 

Chainsaw Work, Turfing
Free Quotes

Contact David  07765789721

Based in Etchinghill, I provide a personalised service with a one-off, 
flat fee of £180 to prepare & submit your Tax Return.  No hidden costs.  

FMAAT Licensed Accountant, fully insured and HMRC-authorised.

Contact Anita: 
07361 238744 or aabookkeepingservicesaadams@gmail.com
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D.M.B. Plastering
All aspects undertaken

Interior. Exterior. Plastering. Rendering.
Coving. Ceilings. Wall. Floors

Finest quality assured. CSCS Certified.
30 years experience.

Free estimates. Reliable service. Fully insured.
Call David on 07818 607209

Total garden care for all your needs

TIM MILLETT
Grass Maintenance, General Gardening, Small & Medium 

Size Tree Work, Stump Grinding and Wood chipping
Fencing Repairs & New Installations

Turfing, Hard & Soft Landscaping
Free Estimates - Fully Insured

07752 880583
Email: info@tmhorticulture.co.uk

N.P.C. 
Domestic Appliance Services

Service and repair of washing machines, tumble driers, 
dishwashers, cleaners and small electrical work. 

For a prompt and friendly service

Call Neil Collard 01303 892234 or 07798716044
or Google me on Yell.com

JON DAUGHTERS - Local Builder
All aspects of general building works undertaken including: roofing, kitchens, bathrooms and small extensions

Trading for over 30 years  Free quotes, no obligations, fully insured
Telephone: 01303 863371  Email: daughters777@hotmail.co.uk

House Clearance covering South East Kent…..and beyond!
CAROL CREES CLEARANCES 

- Est. over 30 years
Full/part house clearance

Fair prices paid
Antique/Vintage/Retro/Modern 

Registered rubbish carrier

Contact Simon Cullen on 07745 421680 or sijnzo@aol.com

07745 532075
Podiatry, Chiropody, 

Foot Health
Treating and managing foot 

and nail conditions, corns, 
callus, insoles, ingrown nails, 

diabetic foot care
www.eastkentfootcare.co.uk

KJB GARDEN SERVICES
Weeding, Pruning, Mowing, Hedge 

Cutting & General Maintenance
01303 862181 or 07704 989 402 

Over 35 years experience

Your Local Electrician
For all your electrical needs

•	 18th Edition/Part P Registered
•	 Insured & all work guaranteed
•	 All electrical work carried out including EV charging points
•	Covering Lyminge, Etchinghill & surrounding villages
Call for a free, no obligation quote and to discuss your 
electrical requirements.
 

07878 457018         01303 814372
info@hughes-electrical.co.uk  www.hughes-electrical.co.uk

Contact Simon for any electrical maintenance, refurbishments or 
upgrades with a friendly, clean and professional approach to work 

07891103065   
info@ewinselectrical.co.uk  www.ewinselectrical.co.uk

    

APPOINTMENT NOT ALWAYS NEEDED

FREE WIFI

WEDDINGS & SPECIAL OCCASIONS

GENTS WELCOME

SHELLAC NAILS

4 Station Road, Lyminge
Folkestone
Kent, CT18 8HP

01303 647 222

info@snippersandclippers.co.uk

SNIPPERS & CLIPPERS
UNISEX  HAIR  SALON

Your local reliable Electrician
Part P Registered & Elecsa Approved

On Electrical Safety Register & Fully Insured
For a free quotation call James on

01303 766333
www.sunhouse-electrical.com
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B.M. Plumbing & Maintenance Services
Local Lyminge Tradesman

Plumbing and heating works. Complete bathroom 
install including tiling. General building maintenance 
undertaken. No job too big. No job too small.

Cheaper rates for senior citizens
07890854128    Benmillsplumbing@hotmail.co.uk

MWH
window and gutter cleaning service 

Mark Haley
 

Lyminge and surrounding areas 
For a free no obligation quote, please contact me 

Mobile: 07738 479202 
Home: 01303 863 702       Email: haleymark161@gmail.com 

Find us also on Facebook

   CEDAR TREE CARE
      All types of tree work undertaken

    Crown lifting, crown reductions,
       dismantling and removals, hedge maintenance,

pollarding, stump grinding and removal, mobile saw milling,
wood land maintenance, all year round seasoned logs available

Fully insured and NPTC qualified with over 15 years experience
Call Tom: 07769 908027 email: linchlogs@gmail.com

07790  290  155

Financial Planning
David Gridley - Chartered Financial Planner
Range of quality advice from a fully qualified adviser:

•	Pre- and Post-Retirement Planning 
•	Investment Planning
•	Inheritance Tax Planning

For further information, please contact our Lyminge office
David Gridley FPFS
Tel: 01303 863959    Email: davidgridley@sjpp.co.uk

All Aspects of Tree 
Work Undertaken
NPTC Qualified

Fully Insured
Please call Shane for 

a Free Quote
07963 203564 or 

01303 621992

Hand made curtains, 
Roman blinds & soft 

furnishing  
Curtain alterations

Tel: Valery Wren 07811563512

  

We are a local company that specialise in double glazing repairs offering a wide 
range of service’s that include: Replacement double glazed units - Locks - Hinges - 
Handles - Rubber Seals - Gaskets.

For a free estimate please call:   07912317915 or 01303 863689
or email:   dsdoubleglazingservices@gmail.com

FULLY INSURED FULLY INSURED

Elham Dog Training Club  
Dog training and Pet care services 
	 • Puppies from 12 weeks old 
	 •	 Kennel Club Good Citizen Dog Scheme Puppy through to Gold
	 • 1-2-1 home-based puppy training also available 

	 •	 Other pet care, dog walking and day cover available 
	 •	 Other fun classes available – ask for details

Lyn Fagg 07866 234820                 Email: Elhamdtc@gmail.com

Fincham Plumbing & Heating
We specialise in bathroom remodelling, including all tiling & pipework

Natural gas boiler servicing, Installation, Maintenance, Repairs, Replacement
All your plumbing requirements

Martin is a Qualified Plumber & Gas Engineer with over 30 years experience
Gas Safe, CIPHE, WIAPS registered

Rosemary & Martin Fincham
07835 851 706   martinfincham@sky.com
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MUSIC ON A FRIDAY....
..... wish to thank all who helped and supported our 

Christmas event at the Lyminge Parish Church on Friday 
13th December - a 

special word of 
thanks must go 
to UNDECIDED 

who entertained 
us with some 

incredible music.

It is 14 years since the first 
Etchinghill Christmas 
Pétanque  Challenge. 

Despite cold misty weather 
a close match took place 
between the Close invitational 
team and the Drive at the 
Etchinghill Village Hall court. 
A very competitive match, 
cheered on by local residents 
saw the Drive coming out as 
eventual winners: 13-5, 13-12.

The Parish Church choir sang Christmas Carols in the Coach & Horses

Lyminge Friends....
...held their Christmas Lunch in St 
Mary & St Ethelburga Church last 
month.  It was very well attended 
and everyone had a great time 
with lots of really good food.  The 
Committee would like to thank 
everyone who helped to make 
this a really enjoyable day.

Father Christmas 
was in the thick 
of it again this 
year, helping 
The Lyminge 
Association to 
deliver Christmas 
presents to young 
and old alike,  
with the help of 
Hawkinge Guides 
dressed as elves.

Etchinghill celebrated the 
beginning of Christmas  with 
a  well-attended switching on 
of the Christmas tree lights,  
followed by carol singing with 
Shepway Youth Brass Band in 
Etchinghill Village Hall
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The pair of houses we look at this month stand on the south side of the High Street.  They were built at the very beginning 
of the 20th Century.  The site used to be part of Church Meadow, a field that was accessed from the lane that still exists 
running along the north boundary of the churchyard and which extended over most of the hillside running down to the 
High Street and along to Court Lodge Green by the Village Hall.  The land was owned by the Rector of Lyminge for many 
years and was eventually inherited by William Jenkins, son of Canon Jenkins who died in 1896.  William did not live in 
Lyminge and he divided the field up into development sites, selling this particular plot in 1900 to William Hills, who built 
the Church Stores.  The building was initially known as Mafeking House, commemorating the famous 217 day siege during 
the war in South Africa that was relieved in May 1900 to national celebration. 
The business was operated as two separate shops, one a grocer and general store and the other a draper.  By 1918, this had 
been taken over by William Bryant and his wife Louisa, who continued to run it in much the same way during the inter-war 
period.  But by the start of the Second World War, the property was unoccupied.
More recently, many residents will remember the house on the left of the picture as Lyminge Fish Bar, which did a good 
trade in both fish and chips and Chinese take-away food.  But like so many of the small retail businesses in Lyminge, this 
eventually closed and like its neighbour, was converted into a residential property.  The front of both houses has been 
rebuilt at ground level so it is now difficult to tell that either was once a shop.

Out & About.. Do you have any photos of local events or groups in action? If so, can you 
please forward them along with a few words to pbarnes20@icloud.com  

LYMINGE THEN AND NOW
Our monthly look at how Lyminge has changed over the years, with thanks to Lyminge Historical Society. 

Switching on the Christmas Lights outside Lyminge 
Library proved as popular as ever, accompanied by a 
well-rehearsed choir from Lyminge Primary School.
A clear night, Father Christmas, mulled wine, mince pies, 
snow and carols all proved to make this an admirable 
start to the Christmas festivities.


